A Meeting of the Ashen Parish Council was held on Saturday 19th May  2007 at 9.30am in the Ashen Memorial Hall.

Minutes

Present:
Cllr R. Purchas (Chairman) (RP)



Cllr L Dockerill (LD)



Cllr N McCrea (NM)



Cllr R Higgs (RH) 

Apologies:
Cllr Colin Hackshall (CH)

Public:

4 members of the public were present

In attendance:
Karen Melville-Ross - Clerk to the Council (KMR)

7.1
Apologies were accepted from Colin Hackshall 

7.2
The Councillors present signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office.  It was resolved that Cllr. Hackshall should sign his declaration at the next meeting.  

7.3
NM nominated RP as Chairman, and RH seconded the nomination – RP was elected chairman and signed his acceptance of office..   

7.4
RH was elected Vice Chairman, nominated by RP and seconded by LD.  

7.5
All councillors present signed the Declarations of Interest and were reminded of their duty to report any changes in their interests in 28 days and well as declaring any relevant interests and observing the code of conduct.
7.6
It was resolved to adopt the 2007 Code of Conduct 

The meeting was adjourned to allow matters to be raised by the members of the public - there were no questions from the floor and the meeting was then resumed. 

7.7
The minutes of the meeting Parish Council Meeting of the 20th January and the Annual Parish Meeting of 28th April were approved and signed.  

7.8
Representations/responsibilities 


a) Jenni Mason to continue as Tree Warden if she is willing to do so – KMR to follow this up. 

c) b) CH – Highways

ci)       c) LD – Neighbourhood Watch.  LD is  to thank Mrs Brindley  for her 
involvement.


d) RH – Cluster Meetings


e) RP- Planning


f) RP – Airfield 

7.9
Financial Matters


a) Last year's accounts have been approved by the internal auditor.  It was resolved that the Council acknowledge its responsibility for the preparation of the statement of accounts and for the council’s internal controls and confirms to the best of its knowledge and belief the matters set out in section 2 of the return as the annual governance statement which was then completed and signed in the meeting including that the accounts represent accurately the Parish Council's financial position for 2006-2007, and comply with the requirements of the Audit Commission.  The accounts were signed by RP and KMR. 


b) The Council considered and confirmed the current financial position as reflected in the budget statement .  


c) RH is to follow up DG re. his invoice.  The Annual subscription to the EALC was paid and KMR is to look into whether the Council also needs to be a member of The Braintree Association of Local Councils.  It was agreed that the grants to the Village Hall and the PCC will be made in September. There has been no report from CH on alternative bankers. 
7.10
Playing Field 


a) RH reported that the new equipment should arrive next week.  RH suggested putting it on the right hand side of the playing fields, towards Upper Farm (whose residents are happy with the plan) and near the trees.  It would not obstruct other use of the field.  Placing it at the opposite side of the field would mean it would be hidden from view.  Wicksteed Leisure had suggested the same siting and members of the Council had been to consider the siting options.  the Council agreed.  


b) It was agreed that David Gotts is doing a good job with the maintenance of the play area.  While the Council had no responsibility for or legal interest in the waver, RH would find out from DG an indication of cost should further tidying up be required in the interests of safety and the appearance of that part of the village.. The matter is to be added to the agenda of the next meeting.  

7.11
Village Hall

Graham Howard, Treasurer of the Village Hall Committee,  reported on the need for a new roof.  The original roof was replaced 15 years ago, with a life expectancy of 8-10 years and there are now indications of damp and water s gathering and entering the rood space.  Due to the lack of access, no one is entirely sure how bad the problem is. A survey had been produced confirming the need for replacement to avoid failure with extensive further damage and loss of use. The Hall Committee would supported a new bonded roof with a long guarantee and have received two quotes for the work, in the region of £20,000 and £25,000 respectively.  Short term repairs could be carried out for less but this estimate was subject to the caveat as to additional work if on stripping the roof the roof structure was found to be in need of replacement or repair.
The council considered the position in the light of its support for the village hall but that the replacement involved a long term commitment and was in any event a significant outlay.  NM asked if it would be possible to rebuild the hall as a brick construction, rather than making a repair to the current hall which would tie the village into the building for many more years.  RH agreed and suggested looking into funding alternatives.  RP suggested sounding out the Village and it was agreed that NM and LD in conjunction with Graham Howard are to draft a survey to get the community view.  These are to be emailed to the Council before being distributed.  The survey result would enable an informed decision to be taken and would enhance applications for grants through either the Rural Community Fund or the County Initiative or otherwise.  

It would take time for the funds to be raised and the work for the replacement would in any event probably not be able to proceed in the near future.  There was an urgency to apply for certain of the funds.  .  It was agreed that the matter be reconsidered at the next meeting but in the meantime in the light of the PC’s support for the principle applications should be made for grants in the name of the PC if appropriate, again to be reviewed at the next meeting. Graham Howard is to email the grant application form to the councillors and  RH or RP will sign the applications.  LD is to double check to see if the VHC can reclaim vat.  LD and RP are to form a sub committee to steer the issues along.  

RH left the meeting at 10.30am.

Rob Snippit, the Police Community Support Officer, who lives at 1 Pannel's Ash, Ashen joined the meeting.  At the invitation of the council he confirmed that the police are keeping an eye on vehicle issues in Ashen, especially speeding and parking.  It was felt that the Community Speed Watch, whereby volunteers are trained to use speed cameras, were not appropriate in Ashen as it is not a rat run.  LD raised the problem of youngsters breaking the glass in the bottle bank and the notice board being broken which he agreed to keep an eye on.  He made his mobile phone number available for contact.  He was thanked for attending and his assistance.
7.12
Highways 


a)The badger sett on Hollow Road is as it was, and a decision from DEFRA is still awaited.  


b) The Permissive right of way over Stephen Norris's land has been seeded and he is just waiting for the grass to establish.  


c) Lower Stoke Road has been resurfaced as far as the bridge, and the rest of the road will be resurfaced later this financial year.  


d) The Ridgewell by road has been repaired. 



e) The speed surveys have been carried out, but the Council has only received a report on the approach from Ridgewell.  KMR to chase up the Highways Department.  


f) KMR is awaiting the estimate for street lighting.  


g) Hollow Road has been repaired.



Doctors Lane has been swept.  

7.13
Neighborhood Watch

LD is to set up a group email to disseminate notices, warnings etc.  

7.14
Village Amenities 

A litter collection was suggested within Parish Boundaries. RP is to approach the church grass cutter, and KMR to speak to the clerk of Clare Parish Council regarding their street cleaner.  It was suggested that a two hour collection once a month would be sufficient to be reviewed in the light of experience.  It was agreed that RP with KMR should be authorized to engage an appropriate person for this task..  

7.15
Administration 

The Council confirmed KMR's new terms of remuneration, starting as of 1st May There were no additional matters.

7.16
Annual Parish Meeting Matters 


a) RP has contacted NATS but has yet to receive a sensible reply.  


b) Police communication was dealt with by Rob Snippit earlier in the meeting. 


c) Parking problems were also dealt with by Rob Snippit earlier in the meeting.  

7.17
Planning


a)RP reported that a recent meeting between AJAG and BDC has been positive and the position is to be monitored.  


b) It was agreed that the Stansted poster was not appropriate for the PC noticeboard.  


c) RP is to circulate a planning application for the demolition of a single garage and construction of a double garage on Ashen Road.

7.18
Essex School Organisation Plan 

LD reported that the above was useful for anyone new moving to the area, and seemed positive for the local school.  No action is needed.  

7.19
Forward Plan 

It was agreed that the forward plan for 2006/7 should be approved and closed with a note that the actions had been very largely completed.  The draft plan for 2007/8 was approved to be carried forward during the year.  RP is to put any actions in bold.  

7.20
Other Business 

LD is to look into buying a new noticeboard for the village hall.  

KMR to invite David Finch and Robert Bolton to all future meetings in addition to the community warden and the police.  

.  

7.21 
The next meeting will be held on Saturday 29th September at 9.30am.  The Council will meet before if any urgent matters arise.  

